

rge W. Bennett Vickliffe Adkins iam F. Childers

OF ILLINOIS ARTMENT OF REGISTRATION AND EDUCATION

URAL HISTORY SURVEY DIVISION BANA, ILLINOIS



ILLINOIS History Survey BULLETIN

NATURAL MISTORY SURVEY JUN 291973

The Effects of Supplemental Feeding and Fall Drawdowns on the Largemouth Bass and Bluegills at Ridge Lake, Illinois

> THE LIBRARY OF THE MAY 3.0 1973

UNIVERSITY OF ILLINOIS

ISL

VOLUME 21 ADTICLE 1

ILLINOIS Natural History Survey BULLETIN

The Effects of Supplemental Feeding and Fall Drawdowns on the Largemouth Bass and Bluegills at Ridge Lake, Illinois

orge W. Bennett Wickliffe Adkins liam F. Childers

E OF ILLINOIS PARTMENT OF REGISTRATION AND EDUCATION

TURAL HISTORY SURVEY DIVISION Bana, illinois

STATE OF ILLINOIS

WILLIAM H. ROHINSON, Chairman; THOMAS PARK, Ph.D., Biology; L. L. SLOSS, Ph.D., Geology; (VACANT), Chemistry; ROBERT H. ANDERSON, B.S.C.E., Engineering; CHARLES E. OLMSTED, Ph.D., Forestry; W. L. EVENTT, E.E., Ph.D., Representing the President of the University of Illinois; ROGER E. BEYLER, Ph.D., Representing the President of Sonthern Illinois University.

NATURAL HISTORY SURVEY DIVISION, Urbana, Illinois

SCIENTIFIC AND TECHNICAL STAFF GEORGE SPRUGEL, JR., Ph.D., Chief ALICE K. ADAMS, Scerctary to the Chief

Section of Economic Entomology

WILLIAM H. LUCKMANN, Ph.D., Entomalagist and Head

WILLIS N. BRUCE, Ph.D., Entomologist WAYNE L. HOWE, Ph.D., Entomologist STEVENSON MOORE, III, Ph.D., Entomologist, Exten-

STRINGSON, MORE, HI, FRUD, ERIGMOLOGISI, EZICON-sion HAMES E. APPLEN, Ph.D., Associate Entomologiat Derward, J. Ammenuz, F.D., Associate Entomologiat MARCOS KOGAN, Ph.D., Associate Entomologiat JOSFFH V. MADON, Ph.D., Associate Entomologiat ROMARD J. AUSCIL, F.D., Associate Entomologiat JOSFFH V. MADON, Ph.D., Associate Entomologiat JOSTFH V. MADON, Ph.D., Associate Entomologiat JOSTFH V. MADON, Ph.D., Associate Entomologiat JOSTFH V. MUSEL, Ph.D., Associate Entomologiat JOSTFH V. BUSENAN, M.S., Assistant Entomologiat GEORGE L. GOSFEN, Ph.D., Associate Entomologiat OULLAN G. RUSENAN, Ph.D., Assistant Entomologiat OULLAN G. RUSENAN, Ph.D., Assistant Entomologiat OULLAN G. RUSENAN, Ph.S., Assistant Entomologiat OULLAS K. SELL, B.S., Assistant Entomologiat OULLAS K. SELL, B.S., Assistant Entomologiat CLARENCE E. WILTER, S., Assistant Entomologiat KEUN S. PARK, M.S., Assistant Chemiat SUE E. WARKINS, Supervisory Assistant DONALD E. KUHLMAN, Ph.D., Assistant Professor, Extension Extension ROSCOE RANDELL, Ph.D., Assistant Professar, Exten-

sion Tim Cooley, M.A., Assistant Specialist, Extension JEAN G, WILSON, B.A., Supervisory Assistant MARTIME EK, B.A., Research Assistant MARTIMA P, MILLER, M.S., Research Assistant KETURAH RENROLO, M.S., Research Assistant KETURAH RENROLO, M.S., Research Assistant STEPHTP, DEPEND, J.S., Jonior Professional Scientist DEPINE A., COFF, D.S., Jonior Professional Scientist DENIER A., COFF, D.S., Jonior Professional Scientist DENIER A., COFF, D.S., Jonior Professional Scientist DENIER A., COFF, D.S., Jonior Professional Scientist DeNies A., COFF, D.S., Jonior Professional Scientist DeNies A., Coff, D.S., Technical Assistant LOWEL, DAVIS, I COLUCIA ASSISTED MARCIA JANES, B.S., Technical Assistant LU-PING KAN, M.S., Technical Assistant MARY KATHRYN MCCLENDON, B.S., Technical Assist-

CHING-CHIEH YU, Ph.D., Technical Assistant

Section of Botany and Plant Pathology

J. CEDRIC CARTER, Ph.D., Plant Pathologist and Head ROBERT A. EVERS, Ph.D., Botanist JUNIUS L. FORSBERG, Ph.D., Plant Pathologist EUGENE B. HIMELICK, Ph.D., Plant Pathologist R. DAN NEELY, Ph.D., Plant Pathologist D. F. SCHOENEWEISS, Ph.D., Plant Pathologist J. LELAND CRANE, Ph.D., Associate Mucologist WALTER HARTSTEN, Ph.D., Assistant Plant Pathol-ogist onist Gene E. REID, Technical Assistant Section of Aquatic Biology

- GEORGE W. BENNETT, Ph.D., Aquatic Biologist and

- GEORGE W. DENNET, FR.D., Aquatte Biologist Head D. HOMER BUCK, Ph.D., Aquatic Biologist ROBERT C. HUETBERN, Ph.D., Biochemist WILLIAM F. GHILDERS, Ph.D., Associate Aquatic
- Biologist DONALD F. HANSEN, Ph.D., Associate Aquatic Bi-
- alagist
- RICHARD E. SPARKS, Ph.D., Assistant Aquatic Biologist

ologist Arnold Gnilka, Ph.D., Junior Professional Scientist Richard J. Baur, M.S., Research Assistant Dennis L. Doolex, Technical Assistant Linda Kuppert, B.S., Technical Assistant Mary Frances Martin, Technical Assistant Kennetti R. Walker, Technical Assistant C. Russell, Rose, Field Assistant

Section of Faunistic Surveys and Insect Indentification

PHLIP W. SMITH, Ph.D., Taxonamist and Head WALLACE E. LABERGE, Ph.D., Taxonomist MILTON W. SANOERSON, Ph.D., Taxonomist LEWIS J. STANNARO, JR., Ph.D., Taxonomist LAERY M. PAGE, Ph.D., Assistant Taxonomist JOHN D. UNXICKER, Ph.D., Assistant Taxonomist BERNICE P. SWEENEY, Junior Professional Scientist

Section of Wildlife Research

GLEN C. SANDERSON, Ph.D., Wildlife Specialist and Head

- Head C FRANK C. BELLROVE, B.S., Wildlife Specialist RICHARO R. GRABER, Ph.D., Wildlife Specialist HAROLO C. HANSON, Fh.D., Wildlife Specialist WILLIAM L. ANDERSON, M.A., Associate Wildlife Specialist W. W. COCHRAN, JR., B.S., Associate Wildlife Specialist Devenue M.S. Associate Wildlife
- WILLIAM R. EDWARDS, M.S., Associate Wildlife Specialist
- ACK A. ELLIS, M.S., Associate Wildlife Specialist RONALD F. LABISKY, Ph.D., Associate Wildlife Specialist
- CHARLES M. NIXON, M.S., Associate Wildlife Specialist
- ROBERT E. GREENBERG, M.S., Assistant Wildlife Specialist
- G. BLAIR JOSELYN, M.S., Assistant Wildlife Specialist DAVID R. VANCE, M.S., Assistant Wildlife Specialist RONALD L. WESTEMEIER, B.S., Assistant Wildlife Specialist
- Specialist Rovalo E. DUZAN, Junior Professional Scientist HELEN C. SCHULTZ, M.A., Technical Assistant HILOA WIESENMEYER, Technical Assistant ELEANORE WILSON, Technical Assistant ROBERT D. CROMPTON, Field Assistant JAMES W. SEETS, Laboratory Assistant

Section of Administrative Services

ROBERT O. WATSON, B.S., Administrator and Head

Supporting Services

WILMA G. DILLMAN, Property Control and Trust Accounts

ACUMANCE DELLS. Assistant for Operations BOERT O. ELLYFMAN, Steckroom Manager J. WILLIAM LUNK, Malling and Distribution Services MELVIN E. SCHWARTZ, Financial Records JAMES E. SEGENT, Greenhouse Superintendent

Publications and Public Relations

OWEN F. GLISSENDORF, M.S., Technical Editor ROBERT M. ZEWADSKI, M.S., Associate Technical

Editor Editor SHIRLEY MCCLELLAN, Assistant Technical Editor LLOYD LEMERE, Technical Illustrator WILMER D. ZEHR, Technical Photographer

Technical Library

DORIS F. DODDS, M.S.L.S., Technical Librarian DORIS L. SUBLETTE, M.S.L.S., Assistant Technical Librarian

CONSULTANTS AND RESEARCH AFFILIATES: SYSTEMATIC ENTOMOLOGY, RODERICK R. IRWIN, Chi-cago, Illinais; WILDLIFF RESEARCH, WILLARD D. KLIMSTRA, Ph.D., Professor of Zoalogy and Director of Co-operative Wildlife Research, Southers Illinais University; PARAISTOLOGY, NORMAN D. LEVINE, Ph.D., Profes-sor of Veterinary Parasitology, Veterinary Research, and Zoology and Director of the Center for Human Ecalogy, University of Illinais; ENTOMOLOGY, ROBERT L., METCALF, Ph.D., Professor of Zoology and of En-tomology and Head of the Department of Zoology, University of Illinais; and GLBERT P. WALDBAUER, Ph.D., Professor of Entomology, University of Illinais; STATISTICS, HORACE W. NORTON, Ph.D., Professor of Sta-tistical Design and Analysis, University of Illinais.



CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	Э
The 1963 Restocking of Ridge Lake	3
The Feeding Program	3
Fall Drawdowns	6
Population Dynamics of Fishes During the Feeding-Drawdown Period	8
Largemouth Bass	8
Bluegills	10
Warmouths	11
Channel Catfish	12
THE EFFECTS OF EARLY FALL DRAWDOWNS IN REDUCING BLUEGILL NUMBERS IN RIDGE LAKE	13
A Comparison of the Effects of Various Management Techniques on Angling Yields	14
The Effects of Supplemental Feeding and Drawdowns on the Condition of Largemouth Bass and Bluegills	17
The Growth of Bass and Bluegills in a Feeding-Drawdown Program	19
DISCUSSION	22
Summary	25
LITERATURE CITED	26
Index	27

This report is printed by authority of the State of Illinois, IRS Ch. 127, Par. 58.12. It is a contribution from the Section of Aquatic Biology of the Illinois Natural History Survey.

George W. Bennett is Aquatic Biologist and Head, Section of Aquatic Biology, Illinois Natural History Survey. H. Wickliffe Adkins is Head, Science Department, Benjamin Franklin Junior High School, Champaign, Illinois, and has been employed by the Illinois Natural History Survey each summer since 1952 as Resident Biologist at Ridge Lake. William F. Childers is an Associate Aquatic Biologist, Illinois Natural History Survey.



The Effects of Supplemental Feeding and Fall Drawdowns on the Largemouth Bass and Bluegills at Ridge Lake, Illinois

IN 1963 WHEN THE PROGRAM described here was begun, studies of the fish population of Ridge Lake had been going on for 21 years (Bennett 1954a and 1954b; Bennett & Durham 1951; Durham & Bennett 1949 and 1951; Bennett, Adkins, & Childers 1969). These studies involved annual controlled public fishing during June, July, and August and draining censuses (usually in the spring) to gain estimates of the total population of fishes in the lake. Between these draining censuses we applied several types of primary or secondary population manipulation, or none at all, to explore the effects of these manipulations upon the fish populations and the yields of fishes. This period included 10 years of biennial draining of the lake and culling of small fishes; 5 years of fall drawdowns of the lake, with one draining census after 2 years and one after 3; 4 years of stable water levels and no manipulation of the fish population; and 3 years of testing the value of hybrid sunfishes for angling (Childers 1967:189). In the period 1941-1970, Ridge Lake has been completely drained and the fishes have been censused 10 times: in 1943, 1945, 1947, 1949, 1951, 1953, 1956, 1959 (in the fall), 1963, and 1970. On the basis of complete creel censuses in all years (except 1942, when the lake was closed to fishing) we were able to measure with some degree of certainty the type of fish population the lake would support and the effects of various management efforts on that population.

The fishes included in this investigation were largemouth bass, *Micropterus* George W. Bennett H. Wickliffe Adkins William F. Childers

salmoides (Lacépède); bluegills, Lepomis macrochirus Rafinesque; warmouths, Lepomis gulosus (Cuvier); lake chubsuckers, Erimyzon sucetta (Lacépède); and channel catfish, Ictalurus punctatus (Rafinesque). Any other fishes that gained entrance to the lake through fishermen's minnow buckets or from the drainage hasin were removed during the draining censuses. All of the fishes in the Ridge Lake population descended from 435 largemouth bass stocked in 1941, 129 bluegills stocked in 1944, 138 warmouths stocked in 1949, 558 lake chubsuckers stocked in 1960, and several groups of 6- to 12-inch channel catfish stocked in 1951, 1952, 1957, and 1969. The several stockings of catfish were necessary because channel catfish usually cannot reproduce successfully in Ridge Lake. All of the other fishes (bass, bluegills, warmouths, and chubsuckers) have maintained adequate populations through natural reproduction and survival with no stocking but the original one.

Experimental drawdowns were begun at Ridge Lake in 1951. In the spring of that year the lake was drained; the fishes were censused; and selected numbers of largemouth bass, bluegills, and warmouths were returned to the partially filled basin. The lake refilled before June 1 and was opened to controlled public fishing during the summer until September 1. Fishing was then terminated and the lake level was lowered 4.6 meters (15 feet), reducing the surface area from 6.9 to 2.0 ha (17 to 5 acres) and the maximum depth from 7.6 meters to 3 meters (25 to 10

Frontispiece.—A 3-meter (10-foot) drawdown at Ridge Lake. About one-third of the lake bottom, mostly in the upper end of the impoundment, is exposed by such a drawdown.

feet) without allowing any fishes to escape with the water. Thus, the fish population that had developed through natural reproduction and growth to fill a volume of water represented by a surface area of 6.9 ha¹ (17 acres) became concentrated in a volume represented by 2 ha (5 acres), a minor fraction of the full lake.

In 1952, after the lake had been open to public fishing during the summer, the lake level was again drawn down 4.6 meters (15 feet) in early September. In late March of 1953 the lake was completely drained, the fish were censused, and selected individuals were returned to the lake. These studies were reported in several papers (Bennett 1954a and 1954b; Bennett et al. 1969). The effect of the 4.6-meter drawdowns in 1951 and 1952 upon the bluegills was severe, reducing their numbers to the point that fewer small bluegills survived than did large ones. To insure the survival of enough bluegills to maintain successive year classes for fishing, it was decided to limit drawdowns to 3 meters (10 feet), leaving a maximum lake depth of 4.6 meters (15 feet) near the dam and a lake surface area of about 4.5 ha (11 acres). This procedure was followed in early September of 1953, 1954, and 1955, and the lake was drained again in the spring of 1956 and a census was made of the fishes. The lesser drawdowns of 1953-1955, inclusive, allowed the survival of a greater number of bluegills (both larger and smaller than 150 mm, or 6 inches, the length at which this fish was considered useful) than the 4.6-meter drawdowns allowed.

Following the spring lake draining and fish census of 1956, selected bass, bluegills, warmouths, and a few channel catfish were returned to the lake; the basin refilled by May. From March 1956 until October 1959 the water level in Ridge Lake was allowed to fluctuate around the crest of the tower spillway, i.e., without any drawdowns and with only minor fluctuations caused by runoff from rains in the lake watershed. In October 1959, after four growing seasons for fishes, the lake was again drained completely and the fishes were censused. As in the years of the drawdowns, the lake was open to controlled public fishing during the summers of 1956–1959.

Thus, as a background for the experiment reported here, the authors had information on anglers' catches and total fish populations from 10 years of biennial draining of the lake and culling of the fishes, 5 years of drawdowns, and 4 years of stable water levels (including that part of 1959 important for fish reproduction and growth). From the lengths, weights, and scales of individual fishes taken by fishermen in 1951–1959 and from similar data gathered from fishes during the draining censuses of 1953, 1956, and 1959, it was possible to compare the growth rates of bluegills and their relative plumpness (condition) under a program of annual fall drawdowns and under another of stable water levels.

In the fish censuses of 1953 and 1956, many of the bluegills were of exceptional sizes but appeared to be comparatively thin. The supplemental feeding proposed at the beginning of the experiment reported on here was in part related to this observation.

Our laboratory production and culture of hybrid sunfishes (Childers 1967) had demonstrated that most species of sunfishes (Centrarchidae) quickly learn to feed upon commercial trout food if the pellets are small enough for them to swallow. Bluegills in laboratory aquaria became plump and grew rapidly on a trout pellet diet. If bluegills in Ridge Lake could be trained to eat fish food pellets to supplement their diet of natural foods, this additional food supply should be reflected in improved bluegill growth and condition. We wished to discover whether enough improvement in bluegill yield would occur to make artificial feeding practical. In 1963 following the spring fish census, we decided to combine September drawdowns of Ridge Lake (for the control of bluegill numbers) with supplemental feeding to increase the

 $^{^{-1}}$ Ridge Lake originally had a surface area of 7.3 ha (18 acres); silt deposits in the upper lake had reduced the area to about 6.9 ha by 1953 and to 6.5 ha by 1963.

growth rate, condition, and yield of these fish. Results would determine whether such a program was practical.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Mr. H. Wickliffe Adkins, stationed at the Ridge Lake Laboratory during the summer months, supervised the fishermen and recorded their catches, fed the fishes twice daily, made daily observations on schools of bass fry and on the nesting of bluegills, assisted in age and growth analyses from fish scales, and recorded many biological happenings of importance to this study. Dr. William F. Childers planned and supervised the draining censuses in 1963 and 1970. Many people assisted in the fish censuses: these included Mr. Robert O. Ellis, Mr. Howard Crum (deceased), Mr. Robert T. Crompton, Mr. Dennis Dooley, Dr. D. Homer Buck. Mr. Richard Baur, Mr. Russell Rose, Dr. R. Weldon Larimore, Mr. H. W. Adkins, Mr. Ronald Havelka, Mr. David Mower, Mr. Edward Dovle, and Dr. George Sprugel, Jr., of the Illinois Natural History Survey staff: Mr. Alvin C. Lopinot, Mr. Arnold Fritz, and Mr. Rudy Stinauer of the Illinois Department of Conservation: and Dr. Leonard Durham and Scott Buck and other students from Eastern Illinois University. The manuscript of this paper was read and criticized by Dr. Horace W. Norton, Professor of Statistical Design and Analysis, Department of Animal Science, University of Illinois, and it was edited by Mr. Robert M. Zewadski of the Natural History Survey.

THE 1963 RESTOCKING OF RIDGE LAKE

Following the draining census of April 8–13, 1963, Ridge Lake was restocked with 2,270 small bass and 116 large ones, 4,492 bluegills, 1,335 warmouths, 1,020 lake chubsuckers, and 11 large channel catfish, a total of 9,244 fishes weighing 510.6 kg (1,125.5 pounds) (Table 1). The weight of these fishes was 78.8 kg per hectare, or 70.3 pounds per acre. Before the restocking, the lake contained 287 kg per hectare (256 pounds per acre), almost four times the weight of fish returned to the lake.

A total of 1,000 channel catfish were stocked on May 21 and 29, 1969. These were Age III fish with an average total length of 259 mm (10.2 inches) and an average weight of 127 grams (0.28 pound); their total weight was 127 kg (280 pounds). On October 20 and 21, after the 1969 growing season was nearly over, an additional 1,000 channel catfish were released. These were also Age III fish, averaging 234 mm (9.2 inches) in total length and 113 grams (0.25 pound) and having a total weight of about 113.4 kg (250 pounds). All of these catfish originated in Arkansas in 1968 and were held in ponds on the Sam A. Parr Cooperative Fisheries Research Center in Marion County, Ill., until stocked in 1969.

After the spring draining and restocking of 1963, the fish population was fished by the public during the summers of 1963 and 1964 under the regular creel censusing system. Otherwise, the restocked fish population of Ridge Lake was allowed to expand for almost 2 years before any experimental management program was applied. During the summer of 1963 fishermen caught 299 largemouth bass, 358 bluegills, 49 warmouths, and 11 hybrid sunfishes, weighing a total of 113.4 kg (250 pounds) in 1,816 hours; the catch in 1964 was composed of 554 bass, 1.287 bluegills, 108 warmouths, and 65 miscellancous hybrid sunfishes, weighing a total of 232.2 kg (512 pounds) in 2,346 hours of fishing. While the total yield per hectare in 1964 was twice that of 1963 (1963, 17.5 kg per hectare, or 15.6 pounds per acre; 1964, 35.9 kg per hectare, or 32 pounds per acre), both must be considered much below the average of the hook-and-line yields of fishes from Ridge Lake in the 1941-1963 period.

THE FEEDING PROGRAM

In May 1965, a supply of Splash Expanded Fish Food was purchased from the Ralph G. Wells Company of Monmouth, Ill. This food consisted of fish

3
8
-
m`
Ξ.
÷
÷
Pr.
2
ö
S
S
Cer
5
Е,
.с
5
σ
e
Ŧ
D D
÷
5
÷
<u>م</u>
e
Ť
-
e
B
ž
0
÷
P2
Ē
- 5
e
~
e
1.S
4
a
Ā
Ū
-

Continue	Minihan	Wainks in	Winds in	Average	Average	Davcant of	Total M	reight
opecies	190111 VC	wergau m Kilograms	Pounds	r aga m Kilograms	Pounds	Total Weight	Kilograms Per Hectare	Pounds Per Acre
Largemouth bass								
1954-1955 year classes	8	24.1	53.1	3.01	6.64			:
1956-1960 year classes	51	79.9	176.2	1.57	3.45			:
Post-1960 year classes, large	57	57.0	125.6	1.00	2.20	:	::	:
Post-1960 year classes, small	2,270	42.3	93.2	0.02	0.04	:		:
Total	2,386	203.3	448.1	:	:	39.8	31.4	28.0
Bluegills								
146-216 mm	996	56.9	125.5	0.06	0.13			
76–145 mm	3,526	65.6	144.7	0.02	0.04			:
Total	4,492	122.5	270.2	:	:	24.0	18.9	16.9
Warmouths								
146-216 mm	5	1.1	2.4	0.22	0.48		•••••	
76–145 mm	1,330	28.3	62.5	0.02	0.05			
Total	1,335	29.4	64.9	:	::	5.8	4.5	4.0
Channel catfish, large	11	44.8	98.8	4.07	8.98	8.8	7.0	6.2
Lake chubsuckers	1,020	110.5	243.5	0.11	0.24	21.6	17.0	15.2
Grand total	9,244	510.5	1,125.5	:	:	100.0	78.8	70.3

meal, corn distillers' dried solubles, meat and bone meal, soybean meal, cottonseed meal, wheat shorts, dehydrated alfalfa meal, brewers' dried yeast, yellow hominy feed, salt, vitamin A and D oils, vitamin A palmitate, D-activated plant sterol, dalpha tocopherol acetate, thiamin hydrochloride, riboflavin supplement, calcium pantothenate, niacin, choline chloride, vitamin B-12, and trace amounts of nine additional compounds. The food was 32 percent protein and 4 percent fat. Total calories of energy per pound of finished feed were recorded as 1,884.

The original pellets were too large for most bluegills to swallow, but they soon learned to pick at the pellets until they could break off pieces small enough to swallow. After the first season, we purchased smaller pellets. About half of the pellets would float for several hours. The rest would become waterlogged and sink almost at once.

Feeding was begun in late May or early June, and bluegill spawning beds were selected as feeding areas along with the area around the boat dock, where bluegills were observed to congregate (Fig. 1). The fishes were fed twice each day at 10:30 AM and 6:30 PM; the dry fish food pellets were broadcast by hand from a boat. The authors assumed that food pellets that sank into bluegill nests would be picked up by the guarding males for removal from the nests, at which time these fish would discover that the pellets were edible. This was exactly what happened, and bluegills were actively foraging for pellets after less than a week of daily feeding. In less than 2



Fig. 1.-H. W. "Wick" Adkins scattering food for bluegills from the laboratory pier.

weeks it became possible to distinguish bluegills that were eating pelleted food from those that were not by their obviously plump condition. Bluegills were more interested in the pellets that floated and those in the process of sinking than those that had reached the bottom. Probably most of the latter were picked up by catfish after dusk.

The quantity of pelleted fish food purchased and fed each season amounted to 1,360.5 kg in a 6.48-ha lake (1.5 tons per 16 acres of lake). This represented 210 kg per hectare per season (187.5 pounds per acre per season) or a little more than 2.2 kg per hectare per day (2 pounds per acre per day). The cost of the pelleted food used in this experiment was 6 cents per pound when purchased in lots of 1,000 pounds or more. With the feeding rate given above, the cost was \$11.25-\$12.19 per acre per season or \$27.80-\$30.12 per hectare per season. As mentioned above, feeding was begun in late May or early June, and it was continued through August.

It became evident that not all of the bluegills were feeding on the pelleted food, either because they had not learned to eat it or because they had not ranged into areas where the food was available. These fish appeared to be quite thin. Some fish appeared to be feeding almost exclusively on "Splash," and when we dissected them, we found that their digestive tracts were gorged with this food. These fish rather quickly became very plump and developed fatty deposits in the mesentaries between the loops of the intestine. After bluegills had fed exclusively on Splash for a month or more, the livers of these fish lost their dark red color and became pink, suggesting fatty degeneration.

FALL DRAWDOWNS

The early fall drawdowns proposed for Ridge Lake were similar in extent and timing to those performed there in the period 1951–1956. The objectives were: (i) to concentrate the fishes that had developed in a 6.5-ha lake (16 acres) within a much smaller volume of water to cause selective mortality among the smaller fishes by stranding and by predation; (ii) to expose a significant portion of the lake bottom to oxidation and drying; (iii) to time the drawdown so that it would coincide with at least a month of warm weather during which water temperatures would remain at 18° C. (64° F.) or above. In the 1951-1956 period our draining censuses in 1953 and 1956 indicated that drawdowns within the range of 3.0-4.6 meters (10-15 feet) would reduce the number of bluegills in the Ridge Lake population by 80-90 percent.

Early fall drawdowns were conducted each year in early September, 1965–1969, inclusive. In 1965 the lake level was lowered 4.6 meters (15 feet) over a period of 15 days (August 30–September 13, inclusive). This slow drawdown was the result of some intermittent rains and our concern about the poor condition of the road beyond the boundary of the park, where the outlet channel from the lake became a ford for several farm families. By October 3, the water level was back up to within 3.4 meters (11 feet) of the full level.

In 1966 and 1967 the lake level was lowered 3 meters (10 feet) below the full level. In both years draining was started on August 28 and completed by August 31. The road ford was regraveled in 1966 so that automobiles could pass through a greater flow of water, and little or no fall precipitation occurred.

In the summer of 1968 there was visual evidence of an abundant supply of small bluegills. Consequently, in the fall of 1968 the lake level was again lowered by 4.6 meters (15 feet); in 1969 the drawdown lowered the lake level 4.3 meters (14 feet). The drawdown operation required 3 days in 1968 and 5 days in 1969.

In every year the lake had completely refilled by April. There was no evidence of loss of fish from winterkill, as even when the lake level was lowered by 4.6 meters (15 feet) there was always an area of water above the dam where the water was 3 meters or more in depth.

D	! Fishes	ns Pounds Per Acre	15.6ª	32.0ª			23.8	72.4ª	96.3	99.2ª	78.8	86.4			86.6
	All	Kilogran Per Hectare	17.5	35.9ª			26.7	81.2ª	108.0	111.2ª	88.3	96.8			97.1
5051100	l Catfish	Pounds Per Acre	:	:::			0.0	0.2	2.1	1.1	0.4	13.3			3.4
1969.	Channe	Kilograms Per Hectare	:	:			0.0	0.2	2.4	1.2	0.4	14.9			3.8
dawns, 1965-	touths	Pounds Per Acre	0.3	1.8			1.0	6.9	2.8	2.1	3.0	1.0			3.2
aarly fall draw	Warn	Kilograms Per Hectare	0.3	2.0			1.2	7.7	3.1	2.3	3.4	1.1			3.5
feeding and	gills	Pounds Per Acre	3.1	18.2			10.6	48.0	74.8	80.1	57.3	59.5			63.9
rs with summer	Blue	Kilograms Per Hectare	3.5	20.4			12.0	53.8	83.9	89.8	64.2	64.4			71.2
onsecutive yea	uth Bass	Pounds Per Acre	12.1	11.2			11.6	17.3	16.6	15.9	18.1	12.6			16.1
1964, and 5 a	Largemo	Kilograms Per Hectare	13.6	12.6			13.1	19.4	18.6	17.8	20.3	14.1			18.0
or drawdawn), 1963-		Year	1963	1964	Average of 2 years without	feeding and	drawdowns	1965	1966	1967	1968	1969	Average of	feeding and	drawdowns

Jan., 1973 BENNETT ET AL.: EFFECTS OF FEEDING AND DRAWDOWNS ON FISHES 7

* Includes a few hybrid sunfishes and other miscellaneous fishes.

POPULATION DYNAMICS OF FISHES DURING THE FEEDING-DRAWDOWN PERIOD

Table 2 shows the yields of the four species of fishes taken by anglers in the fishing seasons 1963-1969, inclusive. This table also shows the averages of the yields for the 2 years when no supplemental feeding or drawdowns were conducted and for the 5 years of the feeding-drawdown program. From these averages it was obvious that a large difference occurred in the yield of bluegills, so large a difference that the average bluegill vield during the feeding-drawdown (f-d) period was about six times that for the pre-experimental 2 years. This difference occurred partly because the fish population was expanding in 1963-1964, and many of the bluegills were too small to interest anglers. This lack of interest in the small bluegills was further demonstrated by the light fishing pressure in those years (46 man-hours per hectare, or 114 man-hours per acre, in 1963; 56 man-hours per hectare, or 138 man-hours per acre, in 1964), as annual fishing pressures below 125 man-hours per hectare per season (309 man-hours per acre) indicated the poor quality of the fishing. However, the eight boats available for angling were seldom, if ever, used to the maximum during August in any year. Annual fishing effort, 1963-1969, is shown in Table 3.

Because the fish population was enumerated in total at the fish census and

Table 3.—Fishing effart, in man-haurs per hectare and per acre, expended by fishermen during the seasans 1963-1969, inclusive, at Ridge Lake.

Year	Man-Hours Per	Man-Hours Per
	Hectare	Acre
1963	46	114
1964	56	138
1965	98	242
1966	103	254
1967	107	265
1968	107	264
1969	102	252

restocking in 1963 (at the beginning of the experiment) and in the fish census in 1970 (at the end of the experiment) and because the fishermen's total catch was recorded each year, it was possible to show the population dynamics of each individual species during the 7-year period.

Largemouth Bass

Table 4 shows that the lake was restocked in the spring of 1963 with 2,270 bass of less than 254 mm (10 inches) and 116 that averaged more than 1.36 kg (3 pounds) each. No bass were available in the 254-305-mm (10-12-inch) range, a situation that is inexplicable. In the following 7-year period, the catch consisted of 2.984 bass of less than 254 mm (10 inches), 962 bass of 254-305 mm (10-12 inches), and only 91 larger than 305 mm (12 inches). The record shows that 59 bass ranging in weight from 1.4 to 3.6 kg (3.0-8.0 pounds) were returned to the lake in 1963 and that 22 bass averaging 2.4 kg (5.35 pounds) and 47 averaging 1.2 kg (2.65 pounds) were exposed in the 1970 census, 7 years later. Therefore, one must assume that Ridge Lake contained at least 10 bass weighing more than 2.25 kg (5 pounds) each and 40 or more additional bass, each weighing 1.1 kg (2.5 pounds) or more, through this period of years. In spite of this valid assumption, fishermen caught only 49 bass as large as 1.1 kg (2.5 pounds) and only 2 larger bass, each weighing between 2.7 and 3.2 kg (6 and 7 pounds). At the same time, they were catching and removing 2,984 bass smaller than 255 mm (10 inches) at rates between 300 and 600 per season (fishermen were asked to bring in all bass regardless of size, but we know that some did not).

In general, Ridge Lake bass populations subjected to annual drawdowns over a period of years were composed of many small bass, a small number of very large ones, and relatively few of intermediate sizes. The thinning effect of the fall drawdown reduced the predation pressure on bass eggs and fry in the following

-
0
Ś
<u><u>°</u></u>
1
5
8
Ξ.
~
σ
<u>.</u>
5
ā.
E
3
-
ž
6
늉
÷.
Ĕ
÷
ē
fe
e
÷
-
Gu
10
š
72
.=
<u>_</u> *
2
6
÷
1
5
¢.
-
ñ
<u>-</u>
0
_
e
ъ
~
~
i. R
s in R
ass in R
bass in R
n bass in R
th bass in R
auth bass in R
mauth bass in R
emauth bass in R
rgemauth bass in R
largemauth bass in R
f largemauth bass in R
af largemauth bass in R
s af largemauth bass in R
ics af largemauth bass in R
imics af largemauth bass in R
namics af largemauth bass in R
ynamics af largemauth bass in R
dynamics af largemauth bass in R
n dynamics af largemauth bass in R
ion dynamics af largemauth bass in R
ation dynamics af largemauth bass in R
ulation dynamics af largemauth bass in R
pulation dynamics of largemauth bass in R
² apulation dynamics af largemauth bass in R
–Papulation dynamics af largemauth bass in R
Papulation dynamics af largemauth bass in R
4.—Papulation dynamics af largemauth bass in R
e 4.—Papulation dynamics af largemauth bass in R
ole 4.—Papulation dynamics af largemauth bass in R
able 4.—Papulation dynamics af largemauth bass in R

ίς σ	Sma	ller Than 25	4 mm (10 inches)	25	4–305 mm ((10–12 inches)		Larger Th	ın 305 mm
I car	Num- ber	Weight in Kilograms	Average Weight in Grams	Num- ber	Weight in Kilograms	Average Weight in Grams	Num- ber	Weight in Kilograms	Average Weight in Grams
1963 restocking	2,270	42.3	18	:	:	÷	116	161.0	1,388
Anglers' catch 1963	91	3.9	43	:		:	70	76.9	1,098
1964	537	57.2	106	:	:	:	17	24.1	1,418
1965	466	52.6	113	235	73.2	311	:	:	
1966	605	68.9	114	128	51.5	402	:		
1967	307	41.0	134	260	69.2	266	ŝ	4.8	1,600
1968	589	51.1	87	238	78.7	331	1	1.2	1,200
1969	389	40.8	105	101	50.4	499	:	:	
Total catch	2,984	315.5	: :	962	323.0	:	16	107.0	
1970 census	2,146	69.2	32	167	43.3	259	107	132.1	1,234

spawning season, and successive strong year classes were produced, some of which were later reduced by predation from a preceding year class. This cycle of production created by the drawdown caused severe competition and slow growth among the small bass and rapid growth among the few that survived the food competition, stranding, and predation of their first season and the fishing pressure of their second season.

Severe predation upon small fishes other than bass was indicated by changes in the population of lake chubsuckers in the 7 years of this experiment. In 1963, 1,020 lake chubsuckers were restocked, totaling 110 kg (243 pounds) and averaging 108 grams (0.24 pound) each. Only 232 chubsuckers, weighing 44.7 kg (98.5 pounds) and averaging 193 grams (0.42 pound), appeared in the 1970 census. These fish were too large to be preyed upon by any but the very largest bass and catfish; none smaller had managed to survive.

Bluegills

A total of 4,492 bluegills, mostly within the 100- to 140-mm (4- to 5.5-inch) length range were returned to Ridge Lake after the spring census of 1963 (Table 5). These bluegills constituted a population of 693 per hectare (281 per acre). With such a small population, very few were caught in 1963, but by 1964 enough bluegills were present to increase food competition and improve the catch. Large catches of bluegills exceeding 150 mm (6 inches) in total length were made in each year from 1965 to 1969, inclusive, or throughout the f-d period (Table 5 and Fig. 2), and quite large numbers of small



Fig. 2.-Fishermen returning to the laboratory pier with large catches of bluegills.

Year	Sma	iller Than 13	52 mm (6 inches)		152 mm	or Larger
1 eur	Num- ber	Weight in Kilograms	Average Weight in Grams	Num- ber	Weight in Kilograms	Average Weight in Grams
1963 restocking	3,526	65.6	18	966	56.9	59
Anglers' catch						
1963	272	15.2	56	86	7.5	87
1964	141	4.6	33	1,146	127.6	111
1965	977	53.9	55	2,282	294.5	129
1966	1,670	93.9	56	3,916	448.7	114
1967	509	27.2	53	4,007	554.0	138
1968	1,880	79.8	42	2,285	336.0	147
1969	2,126	100.2	47	2,754	331.7	120
Total catch	7,575	374.8		16,476	2,100.0	
1970 census	7,967	306.2	38	1,579	197.5	125

Table 5.—Population dynamics of bluegills in Ridge Loke, 1963-1970, including the feedingdrawdown period (1965-1969).

bluegills were caught by fishermen in 1966, 1968, and 1969. Bluegills of desirable sizes averaged 127 grams (0.28 pound) each.

Of some interest is the fact that the fishing pressure was nearly the same during each of the f-d years (1965–1969, inclusive) (Table 3), in part a reflection of the goodness of the fishing.

When the lake was drained in April 1970, it contained about 9,500 bluegills larger than 75 mm (3 inches). Most of these fish were within the 100- to 140-mm (4.0- to 5.5-inch) length range; however, about 1,600 were larger than 150 mm (6 inches), and many were more than 178 mm (7 inches).

In 7 years, fishermen had taken 16,476 large bluegills (Table 5) and 7,575 smaller ones. The large bluegills averaged 178 mm and 127 grams (7.0 inches and 0.28 pound) each; the small ones, 49 grams (0.11 pound).

Warmouths

More than 4,500 warmouths were taken in the 1963 draining, and most of them were less than 150 mm (6 inches) in

Toble 6.—Population dynamics of warmouths in Ridge Lake, 1963-1970, including the feedingdrawdown period (1965-1969).

V	Sma	ller Than 15	52 mm (6 inches)		152 mm	or Larger
1 ear	Num- ber	Weight in Kilograms	Average Weight in Grams	Num- ber	Weight in Kilograms	Average Weight in Grams
1963 restocking	1,330	28.3	21	5	1.1	220
Anglers' catch	·					
1963	49	2.4	49			
1964	21	1.4	67	87	11.3	130
1965	211	15.8	75	279	34.0	122
1966	30	1.9	63	74	18.6	251
1967	8	0.4	50	110	14.9	135
1968	65	3.0	46	138	18.6	135
1969	34	1.8	53	44	5.7	130
Total catch	418	26.7		732	103.1	
1970 census	422	21.9	52	134	17.5	130

length. Approximately 1,330 of the larger ones were restocked following the census (Table 6). The catch of both large and small warmouths was quite insignificant, 732 large warmouths and 418 small ones being brought in by fishermen in 7 years.

There were 556 warmouths in the census of April 1970, and only 134 of these were more than 150 mm (6 inches) in total length.

That the total number of warmouths was reduced during this period suggests that the drawdown was not obviously effective in stimulating an increase in the warmouth population. Warmouths have been observed to eat the pelleted food, and they presumably grow well on it. In 1966, for example, the 74 warmouths that comprised that part of the catch which exceeded 150 mm in total length averaged 251 grams (0.56 pound) each, or more than twice as much as the average weight of large bluegills caught in that year.

The warmouths, as is usually the case in Illinois (Larimore 1957:70), in competition with largemouth bass and blue gills in Ridge Lake, have contributed very little to the fish population and to the anglers' yield in every phase of experimental fish management that has been tested, including the f-d program.

Channel Catfish

Eleven large channel catfish appeared in the census of 1963 and were returned to Ridge Lake (Table 7). These were all very large fish, averaging 4 kg each (8.9 pounds). No catfish was caught by fishermen until 1965 when two small fish weighing 172 grams each (0.38 pound) were taken. These were believed to represent survivals from a spawn produced in the lake in 1963. Others of this year class probably survived because some catfish were taken each year, 1966-1969, inclusive (Table 7). These catches probably represented this same year class, because their average size moved progressively upward with each successive season: 1966, 1 kg; 1967, 2.3 kg; 1968, 3 kg; 1969, 3.4 kg (2.3, 5.1, 6.6, 7.5 pounds).

It appears improbable that any of the 11 catfish returned to the lake in 1963 were caught. However, it is likely that the 32 large catfish caught by fishermen, 1966–1969, and the 22 large fish taken in the census of 1970 were all survivors from a year class of fish produced in

Table 7.—Population dynamics of channel catfish in Ridge Lake, 1963—1970, including the feeding-drawdawn periad (1965–1969). The large catfish restocked in 1963 apparently produced a few young in 1963 or 1964.

<i>x</i> .	Smal	ler Than 30	4 mm (12 inches)			304 mm	or Larger
1 ear	Num- ber	Weight in Kilograms	Average Weight in Kilograms	r	√um- ber	Weight in Kilograms	Average Weight in Kilograms
1963 restocking					11	44.8	4.07
1963 1964					~		
1965 1966	2	0.3	0.15	-	15	15.4	1.03
196 7 1968	· · · · · · · ·				3	7.0 3.0	2.33 3.00
1969 Total catch	110 112	52.1 52.4	0.47		13 32	44.2 69.6	3.40
1970 census Offspring of							
1963 restocking 1969 stocking	805	90.9	0.11		22 650	86.3 428.8	3.92 0.66
Total	805	90.9	0.11		672	? 515.1	

^a 1,000 channel catfish 203-330 mm (8-13 inches) long were stocked in Ridge Lake on May 1, 1969 from the Sam A. Parr Fisheries Research Center, Marion County, Ill., and 1,000 more of the same size range were stocked on October 21 and 22, 1969 after the fishing and feeding season. Ridge Lake, probably in 1963. These channel catfish were able to survive in 1963 because the fish population was well below the carrying capacity of the lake in that year, and predation pressure was probably low.

THE EFFECTS OF EARLY FALL DRAWDOWNS IN REDUCING BLUEGILL NUMBERS IN RIDGE LAKE

With stable water levels, the bluegill population of Ridge Lake increases rapidly in total number with each successive spawning season and with apparently little regard for the number of largemouth bass present. In 1949 and 1950 the bass population of Ridge Lake was exceptionally large, and no bluegills other than those that remained in pockets of the old stream channel during the 1949 census were left in the lake. Yet the population found in the 1951 census amounted to 51,963 bluegills larger than 65 mm (Table 8). The 66,600 bluegills that appeared in the 1947 census originated from 61 large bluegills returned to the lake following the 1945 census. If the period between censuses is longer than 2 years, the numbers of bluegills become larger. For example, the 3-year period 1960–1962 started with zero bluegills and a dry lake basin over the winter of 1959-1960. A few bluegills appeared in 1960 from an unidentified source. These multiplied in competition with 4,500 hybrid sunfishes and a bass population that was building up to 6,000 small fishes. In 3 years the bluegills numbered 85,500.

Still larger numbers of bluegills were present after the four growing seasons with stable water levels, beginning in March 1956 and continuing until October 1959. After the 1956 census, 1,008 bluegills were restocked, and in the 1959 census the bluegill population was 92,700. It is impossible to suggest how much this population might increase numerically, but it seems apparent that in a relatively short period, say 7-10 years, the bluegills would become so dominant as to curtail the success of bass reproduction. Within the range of bluegill numbers (and time) shown in Table 8, there was no evidence of a reduction of bass numbers; in fact, the 6,200 bass exposed in the 1963 census, when 85,500 bluegills were present, was the largest population of small bass ever recorded for Ridge Lake.

The effects of the drawdowns on the

lable	81a	tal nu	mbers	and t	atal w	reignts	in	Kilagi	rams	01	tisnes	calle	crea	in se	verai	arair	ning
censuses at	t Ridge	Lake	when	bluegi	lls we	re pre	sent	and	whe	n w	ater	levels	were	stab	le foi	r two	o ar
mare seasa fall drawdo	ns priar owns.	to the	e censu	s. Sir	nilar d	'ata ar	e pr	esente	ed fa	r ce	ensuse	s falla	wing	2-5	years	af e	arly
							_		_								

Year of	Al	l Fishes	Large	mouth Bass	В	luegills	Oth	er Fishes
Census	Num- ber	Weight in Kilograms						
Stable water								
1947	69.801	2.092.5	2.509	257.0	66.629	1.577.8	663	257.7
1951	54,574	1,336.8	1,510	407.5	51,963	858.4	1,101	70.8
1959	97,312	1,906.0	2,354	240.0	92,669	1,246.5	2,289	419.4
1963	99,791	1,856.8	6,218	359.8	85,528	1,043.9	8,045	453.2
Average	80,370	1,798.0	3,148	316.1	74,197	1,181.6	3,024	300.3
Fall drawdowns								
1953ª	10,377	901.0	1,964	204.8	7,476	449.9	937	247.1
1956 ^b	20,308	1,538.7	2,242	289.3	17,180	924.6	886	324.8
19 7 0°	14,234	1,440.0	2,420	244.6	9,546	503.8	2,268	691.7
Average	14.973	1.293.2	2.209	246.2	11.401	626.1	1.364	421.2

* Drawdowns of 4.6 meters (15 feet) in 1951 and 1952. * Drawdowns of 3.0 meters (10 feet) in 1953, 1954, and 1955. * Drawdowns varying between 3.0 and 4.6 meters (10 and 15 feet) in 1965, 1966, 1967, 1968, and 1969.

bluegill populations become evident when the bluegill numbers at the bottom of Table 8 are compared with those at the top. Also, a direct relationship apparently exists between the severity of the drawdown and the extent of bluegill population reduction, as indicated by the 1953 and 1956 census figures.

During a drawdown, small bluegills are more vulnerable to stranding and predation than are bluegills larger than a certain minimum size (25–100 mm). The larger fishes may live through several drawdowns, while relatively few of the small ones survive. The reduced population remaining in Ridge Lake after a drawdown (10,000–20,000 fishes instead of 50,000–100,000) becomes an expanding population in the refilled lake, with plenty of available food and space for reproduction and growth in the growing season following a fall drawdown.

Table 8 shows no large differences between the numbers of largemouth bass with and without drawdowns. Drawdowns are associated with successful reproduction of largemouth bass during the following spawning season, but when a drawdown is scheduled for every fall the young bass of each spawning season may be decimated by yearling bass from the previous year class. The discovery that drawdowns are almost always followed by successful bass fry production and the survival of these little fish beyond the size subject to predation by bluegills suggests a "surefire" method of producing a new year class of bass when a stunted bluegill population has been curtailing all bass reproduction. It is evident that annual drawdowns, with or without supplemental feeding, do not result in bass populations with superior potential for bass fishing although they probably should not be considered below average.

A COMPARISON OF THE EFFECTS OF VARIOUS MANAGEMENT TECHNIQUES ON ANGLING YIELDS

To make a comparison of management techniques, data from several fishing seasons directly affected by these techniques were selected and averaged (Tables 9 and 10). For example, several years in the biennial draining-and-culling period, 1941–1951, were characterized by large catches of largemouth bass. The year 1948 was selected because of the alternate years in which the lake was not drained, it was the year of the largest catch of bass.

In the first period of drawdown studies, 1951-1956, catches for the years 1951 and 1953 were omitted because they followed spring censusing operations in which the lake was completely drained and selected fish were returned. These operations also affected all other aquatic biota. While the fish returned to the lake after the 1953 census must have been influenced by the drawdowns of the fall seasons of 1951 and 1952, the fish population returned was probably more a reflection of the draining and censusing operation than of the drawdowns. The draining operation of 1956 again upset the replacement fish population.' It marked the beginning of the "steady-state" period which lasted from May 1956 to October 1959. Only the years 1957, 1958, and 1959 were used to represent this period of stable water levels.

In the f-d period the years 1965–1969 were included because, as mentioned previously, feeding was begun during the summer of 1965 and the first drawdown was made in the fall of 1965.

In Table 9, statistics are shown for a comparison of the yields of the four major species of fishes in Ridge Lake for the several periods mentioned above. The average yield of bass of 18 kg per hectare (16.1 pounds per acre) for the f-d period is lower than that of any of the other periods shown and was exceeded by nearly twice this average in 1948, one of the best bass fishing seasons.

It seems safe to assume that annual fall drawdowns at Ridge Lake did not result in the production of large numbers of desirable-sized bass. Bass fishing was considerably better in the period when we drained the lake every 2 years and removed bass smaller than 200–255 mm (8–10 inches) along with large numbers of smaller bluegills. Under this culling

catch	erage	
2005	e av	
the	ht br	
hen	g; a	
I8, ≪	feedin	
194	f too	
riads:	with	
sr pe	lawns	
othe	drawd	
and	fall	
down	arly	
draw	ofe	
ding-	mare	
e fee	ō	
d th	easar	
durin	5	
Lake	after	els.
idge	1955	sr fev
in R	αnd	wate
ishing	954,	stable
g mp.	52, 1	j
ids fi	r 19	beriod
ie yie	ds fo	the p
nd-lir	f yiel	uring
ook-a	ige o	59 d
d ag	averc	d 19
avero	the the	8, an
al or	large	, 195
-Tote	ally	1957
le 9	sptian	far
Tab	exce	yields
	was	5

Tishes	Pounds Per Acre	80.0	68.9	82.7	86.6
I IIV	Kilograms Per Hectare	89.7	77.2	92.7	97.1
Catfish	Pounds Per Acre	:	0.6	7.0	3.4
Channel	Kilograms Per Hectare	:	10.1	7.8	3.8
rouths	Pounds Per Acre		3.3	5.0	3.2
Warn	Kilograms Per Hectare	:	3.7	5.6	3.6
gills	Pounds Per Acre	51.4	36.6	52.4	63.9
Blue	Kilograms Per Hectare	57.6	41.0	58.7	71.6
uth Bass	Pounds Per Acre	28.6	19,9	18.3	16.1
Largemo	Kilograms Per Hectare	32.1	22.3	20.5	18.0
	Year(s)	Good bass scason, 1948 Drawdowns only;	1952, 1954, 1955 average Stable water:	1957, 1958, 1959 average Feeding and draw-	downs; 1965–1969 average

year for bass fishing, and in years offected by dra	wdawns only, by sto	ible water le	veis, ona a	y supprendiation				
		Largemon	uth Bass			Blue	gills	
Tear(s)	Number Per Hectare	Average Weight in Grams	Number Per Acre	Average Weight in Pounds	Number Per Hectare	Average Weight in Grams	Number Per Acre	Average Weight in Pounds
Good bass season, 1948 Drawdowns only, 1952, 1954, 1955 Stable water; 1957, 1938, 1959 Feeding and drawdowns; 1965–1969	89 163 138 103	361 137 148 175	36 66 56 42	0.79 0.30 0.38 0.38	801 416 797 692	72 98 103	324 168 322 280	0.16 0.22 0.16 0.23

lable 10.—Average number per unit of lake surface and average weight of largemouth bass and bluegills taken by anglers in 1948, a very successful

It is also evident from the data in Table 9 that the f-d operation did not improve the catch of warmouths and channel catfish. This was due in part to the relatively small numbers of both species. We made no direct observations on whether warmouths were eating the pelleted food although they readily learned to eat it in the laboratory. Channel catfish fed well on "Splash," as was indicated in Table 7 by the large annual increases in the average weight of the catfish caught (except those stocked in 1969), 1966-1969, inclusive. However, so few were in the lake that their weight per hectare was small.

Table 10 shows average numbers of bass and bluegills caught per unit of lake surface and their average individual weight under the several methods of management. With both largemouth bass and bluegills, apparently a negative relationship exists between the average number of fish caught and their average size. If one may assume a positive relationship between the number of fishes available in any season and the number caught by anglers, one may also assume that, in years when the fish population is relatively small, each individual fish may have plenty of food available and therefore may grow rapidly and attain a large size. Thus, because the population is relatively small, each individual is subjected to little competition for food and space. If recruitment does not greatly increase the population, it is reasonable to assume that the average size of the individuals in this population will be large. Conversely, overproduction, the survival of new year classes, and the consequent competition for food and space will result in fishes of small average size. One can therefore assume a relationship between the catch of fishes and the average size of those fishes although so many variables are involved that the relationship may be quite obscured.

THE EFFECTS OF SUPPLEMENTAL FEEDING AND DRAWDOWNS ON THE CONDITION OF LARGEMOUTH BASS AND BLUEGILLS

We believed that the effects of supplemental feeding of the fishes of Ridge Lake would become evident through changes in the growth rate and in the relative plumpness of the fishes. The procedure of allowing two seasons to pass after the restocking of the lake before any experimental management or feeding was begun gave results from those 2 years that we could compare with results from 5 years of f-d operations. Also, results from the 5-year f-d period could be compared with results from previous Ridge Lake studies (Bennett 1954a; Bennett et al. 1969): 5 years of drawdowns without feeding, 10 years of biennial draining of the lake and culling of the fishes, and 4 vears of stable water levels.

It is convenient to begin by comparing the condition of bass and bluegills collected in 1963 and 1964, when no supplemental feeding or drawdowns were conducted, with collections made in 1965– 1969, inclusive, when the fish were fed daily during the summer and the lake level was dropped 3 or more meters each fall and held down as long as the weather was warm.

Fishermen's catches at Ridge Lake were measured as total lengths in tenths of inches and weights in hundredths of pounds. Therefore, it was convenient to use the *Index* of *Condition*, C, formulated by Thompson & Bennett (1939:16–17)

$$C = \frac{W \ 10,000}{L^3}$$

in which W is weight in pounds and L is length in inches.

To interpret results from this formula, one must know that bluegills showing an index of condition, C, of 6.0-7.0 are in poor flesh; those showing a condition of 7.1-8.0 are in the range of average plumpness; and those showing a condition of 8.1 or above are obese and usually show internal fat deposits.

The largemouth bass, having more elongated shapes than the shapes of bluegills, have a lower condition index range.

In bass, condition indices of 3.5-4.5 are related to a thin body; bass in the range of 4.6-5.5 are about normal; and those within the range of 5.6 or higher are obese. Bluegills are known to have an annual cycle of condition (Bennett, Thompson, & Parr 1940:6), with condition being lowest during winter, gradually rising in March and April, and reaching a peak in late May or early June at the beginning of the spawning season. During the long spawning season extending throughout the summer, bluegill condition usually drops. Sometimes it rises in late August and early September, dropping again to the winter low. No annual condition cycle has been reported for largemouth bass.

Average indexes of condition are shown in Table 11. Data were taken from creel cards recorded for all fishes by the first junior author when fishermen returned to the laboratory pier with their catches. Length-weight data from fishes caught by anglers during early June, the first

Table 11.—Average index of condition, C, of monthly samples of largemouth bass and bluegills taken by fishermen from Ridge Lake during the summer fishing periods, 1963-1969.

Month	Largem	nouth Bass	Bluegills			
and Year	Num- ber	Average C Value	Num- ber	Average C Value		
- June 1963	32	4.82	96	6.17		
July 1963	17	4 70	128	6.81		
August 1963	26	4.08	118	6.37		
June 1964	244	4.18	211	7.38		
July 1964	134	4.53	245	7.37		
August 1964	61	4.46	268	7.30		
June 1965	84	4.60	147	7.54		
July 1965	74	4.55	246	7.43		
August 1965	114	4.44	237	7.44		
June 1966	138	4.25	224	8.12		
July 1966	93	4.44	270	7.84		
August 1966	67	4.20	219	7.65		
June 1967	174	4.49	287	8.43		
July 1967	104	4.92	246	8.29		
August 1967	144	4.77	282	8.11		
June 1968	185	4.77	318	8.51		
July 1968	92	4.58	337	7.57		
August 1968	119	4.53	224	7.57		
June 1969	183	4.09	273	7.51		
July 1969	82	4.57	224	7.81		
August 1969	81	4.71	275	7.96		

part of July, and the first part of August were used, and the numbers of fish records ranged between 17 and 337, depending on the numbers available.

Indexes of condition were calculated for bass within the length range of 173-399 mm (6.8-15.7 inches) and for bluegills within the range of 147-246 mm (5.8-9.7 inches). Fishes were separated into 25-mm (1-inch) length groups (e.g., 147-172 mm, 173-198 mm, etc.) so that any great variations in the relative plumpness of these length groups would be exposed. Bluegills were fairly consistent in condition within the size groups recorded, but bass more than 12 inches long were heavier in proportion to their length than were shorter bass. Indices of condition for both bass and bluegills caught by anglers at any one time (within a period of a few days) were quite uniform for their species, although occasionally a few individuals varied widely. The bass condition data in Table 11 emphasizes the fact that in most months the bass averaged slightly below normal, or average, plumpness. In general, all bass were thin, but some were more so than others.

During the summer of 1963 the blue-

gills were thin (Fig. 3), but they improved to average plumpness in 1964 before any supplemental feeding was begun. Apparently, the feeding program in 1965 was not reflected in the condition of the bluegills in that year although they were, on the average, somewhat plumper than they were in 1964. The effects of supplemental feeding were evident in the collections for June in 1966, 1967, and 1968 (Fig. 3) when the average C values for bluegills were in the fat category. The condition cycle for this species was evident in most years. Bluegill plumpness in July and August was usually lower, on the average, than it was in June, with midand late-summer condition falling below the fat classification in all years except 1967. In 1968, bluegills were in fat condition in June, and large bluegills again reached that level in August. In that same year, a high survival rate occurred among the small bluegills of a very large year class. This high rate of survival became evident in 1969 when many bluegills were too small to interest anglers but were numerous enough to reduce the overall effect of the supplemental feeding.

Fig. 4 shows the average condition for



Fig. 3.—Indices of Condition of three length groupings of bluegills and the weighted average for all groupings in summers of the f-d experiment. Supplemental feeding was begun in 1965, and the first drawdown of this program was conducted in the fall of 1965.



Fig. 4.—Indices of Condition of three length groupings of bluegills and the weighted average for all groupings taken in 1954 and 1955 during a period of annual fall drawdowns but with no supplemental feeding.

three length classes of bluegills taken from Ridge Lake in 1954 and 1955 when this fish population was being subjected to moderate annual fall drawdowns of about 3 meters (Bennett et al. 1969;16) but with no supplemental summer feeding. Bluegills showed an average condition in the fat zone only in June 1954; during the rest of the 2-year span these fish were generally in high average condition. As stated elsewhere, these fish did not appear to be plump.

THE GROWTH OF BASS AND BLUEGILLS IN A FEEDING-DRAWDOWN PROGRAM

Growth rates of largemouth bass and bluegills were estimated from scale analyses and from length, weight, and age data for fishes taken by anglers late in the summers of 1967 and 1968 when fish growth for the season was nearly complete. By averaging the total lengths of bass or bluegills separated into age classes on the basis of the number of annuli on selected scales, we were able to construct growth curves (Fig. 5, 6, and 7).

The growth of largemouth bass was slow during the f-d period, particularly when compared with that of the period of biennial culling, 1941-1951 (Table 12 and Fig. 5). In the 1941-1951 period the lake was completely drained five times at intervals of 2 years, and each time a census was made of the fish. The method of culling the population after the census has been described (Bennett 1954a:241). The data for the upper growth curve for bass (Fig. 5) were taken from Bennett (1954a:255). This curve shows that bass reached a useful size (254 mm) in less than two growing seasons in the biennial culling period; in contrast, three complete growing seasons were required to obtain 254-mm bass under the f-d program. Also, under this latter program there appeared to be a scarcity of 305- to 380-mm (12- to 15-inch) bass (Table 12). Quite obviously, from the standpoint of growth rate, the f-d program cannot be recommended for bass.



Fig. 5.—Growth rates and annual length increments of largemouth bass under a system of biennial lake draining and culling of small bass and bluegills and under the f-d program.

under the f-d program and under a pro-

Table 13 and Fig. 6 and 7 show com- gram of drawdowns without feeding and parisons of the growth rates of bluegills under conditions brought about by stable water levels.



Fig. 6.—Growth rates and annual length increments of bluegills under a system of fall drawdowns without feeding and under a system combining feeding with fall drawdowns.



Fig. 7.—Growth rates and annual length increments of bluegills during the f-d program and under stable water levels (1956–1959, inclusive).

Bluegills grew almost as fast when subjected to annual fall drawdowns with no supplemental feeding as they did under the program of supplemental feeding and fall drawdowns (Fig. 6). In both programs useful sizes were attained early in the third summer of life. Under the f-d program, bluegills 4 and 5 years old averaged more than 200 mm (8 inches) in length; however, the average size of the 4-year-old bluegills subjected to drawdowns alone was less than 200 mm, and there were too few 5-year-olds to give a significant average. Whether supplemental feeding might have been a factor in slowing the mortality rate of the larger, older fish can only be conjecture at this time.

With stable water levels at Ridge Lake in 1956–1959, bluegill numbers increased rapidly, and more than three growing seasons were required for these fish to average 150 mm (Fig. 7). None was able to attain a length greater than about

Table 12.—Average total lengths in millimeters and inches of 405 largemouth bass token at, or approximately at, the ends of the growing seasons in 1966, 1967, and 1968 during the feedingdrawdown periad, and average total lengths of largemouth bass taken under similar circumstances in the 1941–1949 period of biennial draining and culling (from Bennett 1954a:255).

Unit of	Aı	erage Tota	al Length 2	At or Near	End of In	dicated Gr	owing Seas	on
lst	lst	2nd	3rd	4th	5th	6th	7th	8th
		F	Feeding-D	Drawdowr	Period,	1965-196	9	
Millimeters		201	244	287	318	358		
Inches		7.9	9.6	11.3	12.5	14.1		
			Biennial	Culling I	Period, 19	41-1949		
Millimeters	206	262	320	348	363	424	442	47
Inches	8.1	10.3	12.6	13.7	14.3	16.7	17.4	18.

Table 13.—Average total lengths in millimeters of bluegills captured and aged near the ends of the growing seasons of 1967 and 1968 during the period of supplemental feeding and annual foll drawdowns, of 1958 and 1959 during the period of stable water levels, and af 1955 during the period of onnual fall drawdowns without feeding. Annual length increments are also shown.

D · · /	N 1	Year of Life					
Period	Number ·	lst	2nd	3rd	4th	5th	
Supplemental feeding and fall							
drawdowns (1967 & 1968 collections)	316	83	147	185	205	221	
Length increment		83	64	38	20	16	
Stable water levels							
(1958 & 1959 collections)	326	51	119	146	161	169	
Length increment		51	68	27	15	8	
Annual fall drawdowns and no							
feeding (1955 collection)	112	48	137	170	188		
Length increment		48	89	33	18	•••	



Fig. 8.—A 254-mm (10-inch) bluegill from Ridge Lake weighing 499 grams (1.1 pounds). This bluegill was very fat and had an Index of Condition of 12.

165 mm even though many reached the age of 5 years. Differences in the rates of growth of bluegills in Ridge Lake under differing systems of management apparently are related to the amount of available food and space per individual fish.

If abundant food and space are available, bluegill size must be limited by the length of life of this species and its maximum genetic growth potential. Few bluegills in central Illinois live longer than 5 years and genetically the bluegill is a relatively small fish. Thus, in combining a supplemental feeding program with drawdowns, we are, in theory, projecting a management technique for producing bluegills of exceptional sizes (Fig. 8).

DISCUSSION

The decision to give warmwater fishes a supplemental source of food in a management program to improve sport fishing depends, first of all, on cost as it is related to benefits. However, data about yield improvement may not be available to the individual fisherman, and he may judge the fishing quality by what he himself catches. Such judging was done by fishermen using Ridge Lake during our experiment.

In waters open to public fishing, usually no attempt is made to harvest more of the available crop of fishes than may be taken by angling; therefore, unless the benefits are readily observable through an improved rate of catch or improved sizes of the fishes caught, or both, fishermen may consider the program a waste of money. As has been mentioned, the cost of the pelleted fish food used in this experiment was about 6 cents per pound. and the feeding rate was 2 pounds of food per acre per day. Thus, the daily cost was 12 cents per acre, or \$1.92 per day for 16-acre Ridge Lake. The feeding program required 1.5 tons of food per year at about \$120-\$130 per ton, representing a seasonal cost of \$11.25-\$12.19 per acre, or \$27.80-\$30.12 per hectare.

Schmittou (1969:312–313) used 2,896 pounds of food costing \$159.28 in 1-acre Pond T_1 over two growing seasons and 8,766 pounds of food costing \$482.13 in Pond T_2 (surface area, 3.5 acres) for five growing seasons. Thus, the food costs per acre per season were \$79.64 for Pond T_1 and \$27.55 for T_2 . These costs may be compared with \$11.25–\$12.19 per acre per season for the food used at Ridge Lake.

The results of this f-d program were evident to most, if not all, bluegill fishermen in furnishing them with (i) larger bluegills, (ii) fatter bluegills, and (iii) a larger total poundage of bluegills because of the increased average weight of individuals. Greater numbers of bluegills were taken by anglers in the period of stable water levels, 1956-1959, than were caught in the f-d period, but the fishes taken in the earlier period were hardly more than 152 mm (6 inches) in average total length and their average weight was less than 82 grams (0.18 pound) each. Another benefit eited by fishermen was the improved flavor of the bluegills that fed on the prepared food.

Schmittou (1969:318) fed "balanced" bass-bluegill populations in two "treatment ponds" while following the population changes in a control pond. In his feeding program without drawdowns, there appeared to be a gradual increase in the number of bluegills and a reduction in the number of bass that eventually would have caused a severe slump in bass fishing. In the Ridge Lake experiment the annual fall drawdowns also upset the bass population dynamics by indirectly causing the production of excessive numbers of small bass, of which only a small percentage attained attractive sizes.

The fact that largemouth bass will not learn to eat pelleted food unless given special training when very small (Snow 1965:193 and 1968:145) reveals the uselessness of simply broadcasting pelleted food in the management of bass for sport fishing.

It is our opinion, after studying the movements of marked bluegills in various parts of the lake, that these fish are fairly sedentary, i.e., their normal range of movements would not insure that individuals from all parts of Ridge Lake would find a feeding area. Therefore, if pelleted food is to be made available to all of the Ridge Lake bluegills, it must be well distributed in shallow water in all parts of the lake.

Once the bluegills have learned to feed on the pelleted food, they will ingest the amount distributed in a relatively short time. There was no particular reason for setting the amount to be fed at 2 pounds per acre per day except that we wished to have the food used as a supplement to the bluegills' natural diet rather than as a substitute for it. However, the weight of bluegills in the 1970 census (78 kg per hectare, or 69 pounds per acre) was about one-third of the maximum standing crop found in any past census (223 kg per hectare, or 200 pounds per acre). Thus, the daily quota of pelleted food represents about 2.5 percent of the total weight of bluegills. The effect of the drawdown in thinning the bluegill population was to increase the amount of food available to each fish from about 1.0 to 3.0 percent of body weight per day.

Various companies in the business of preparing and marketing animal foods usually have one or more types of pelleted fish foods. Generally these preparations consist of one or two grades of "trout" food and at least one, and sometimes two, grades of "catfish" food. The trout foods are usually more expensive than those for catfish and are more "complete" fish diets because trout have been fed on prepared diets for more years than have catfish and more research has been done on their specific food requirements.

During the development of techniques for the culture of channel catfish in cages, many fish were confined in relatively small spaces with little chance of obtaining a significant amount of natural food from the ponds in which the cages were floated. In this situation foods that were quite adequate for free-swimming channel catfish lacked certain food elements that the free catfish were able to forage from pond sources. Very little is known about the nutrition requirements of bluegills, but it seems reasonable to assume that the food requirements of caged and uncaged bluegills might be similar to those of catfish, i.e., caged bluegills would also require a more nearly complete diet than would free-swimming bluegills.

The drawdown, when combined with a feeding program, is a money-saving operation because it limits the survival of successive year classes of bluegills to the numbers that can be utilized in the fishing program. Thus, the bluegills that survived the drawdowns always had an adequate supply of food for rapid growth and were abundant enough to satisfy the needs of anglers.

Diminishing the aquatic habitat selects against the survival of smaller fishes in two ways. First, it forces the small fishes away from the shore shallows into open water with little or no protective cover in an environment that may be entirely strange to them. Here they become prev to larger fishes and other aquatic vertebrates and invertebrates such as cravfish. Second, it strands the smaller fishes in mats of settling rooted aquatic plants or in pockets of water in an uneven lake bottom which dry up in a few hours or days. The relative importance of these two phenomena in reducing the numbers of smaller fishes is conjectural, however, as much depends on the normal behavior patterns of the species involved. Those that tend to avoid very shallow water are decimated more by direct predation than by becoming stranded, and vice versa.

To some pond owners a fall drawdown may present a problem because many ponds are not equipped with controlled outlets; therefore, drawdowns are impossible except through pumping or siphoning. Often when a pond is being built, the owner is operating on a limited budget, and the elimination of the drain outlet appears to be one way to cut expenses. This view is unfortunate because the use of the drawdown as a fish management technique has become well established (Bennett 1971:209-219). In fact, it is considered the single most important operational procedure for eliminating overpopulation and stunting among the fishes in artificial ponds and reservoirs.

The procedure is simply to open the outlet valve in the dam and lower the water level until the surface area of the lake or pond is between one-fourth and three-fourths that of the full lake, depending on how severe an effect is desirable. It is usually unnecessary to build a weir in the outlet to prevent the larger fishes from leaving the lake because they will not go out of the outlet until the water level becomes much lower than the level which results in a 75-percent reduction in the lake surface area. Presumably, the larger fishes will not leave because they do not immediately recognize the danger of becoming stranded in the lake basin. If the outlet valve in the dam is at the lowest level of the lake basin and the lake is of the eutrophic type, a drawdown in summer or early fall will release oxygen-deficient water which also may contain methane, hydrogen sulfide, carbon dioxide, and other anaerobic decomposition products. This water may be toxic to fishes immediately below the outlet and is certainly uninhabitable for fishes attempting to enter or leave the lake through the outlet.

It is always advisable that those responsible for the operation of a drawdown inspect the surviving population of fishes to make certain that the expected results are occurring. In some instances it may be necessary to supplement a drawdown with seining, as Hulsey (1957:286) arranged for in Nimrod Lake, to remove a large population of carp or buffalo or suckers that cannot be stranded and are too large to become prey to fishes or other aquatic animals. Even excessively large populations of stunted sunfishes may require supplemental cropping, particularly when they are living with relatively small numbers of large bass, of which there are too few to make impressive inroads on the hordes of sunfishes. In both cases boat-mounted electric shockers may be used effectively in thinning the stunted or undesirable fishes, because during a drawdown the fishes are concentrated in such small areas that large numbers may be stunned within a relatively short time. Where seine hauls have been planned for reservoir basins before the water has been impounded, small-meshed drag seines may be used to help reduce the numbers of undesirable fishes.

In managing a lake or pond for sport fishing, it is desirable to manage all important species that are present. This we were unable to do with our f-d program. The program was effective in producing superior bluegills, and probably superior catfish, but it was not so for largemouth bass. Perhaps a severe fall drawdown each year is unnecessary, and one in 2 or 3 years with annual summer feeding might improve the size of the bass caught without greatly reducing the average size of the bluegills. In another direction, the maintenance of a population of channel catfish of at least 100 per hectare might add a new interest for fishermen.

SUMMARY

1.—After a draining census in 1963, Ridge Lake was restocked with 2,386 largemouth bass, 4,492 bluegills, 1,335 warmouths, 11 channel catfish, and 1,020 lake chubsuckers, making a total of 9,244 fishes weighing 510.6 kg (1,125.5 pounds). This was 78.8 kg per hectare, or 70.3 pounds per acre. In the census preceding this restocking this lake was found to contain 287 kg per hectare, or 256 pounds per acre, almost four times the weight of fish returned to the lake. In 1969, 2,000 additional channel catfish were stocked.

2.—The population of fishes was allowed to expand for two growing seasons (1963 and 1964) without drawdowns or supplemental feeding but with the usual controlled public fishing during the summer months. The hook-and-line catch in 1963 and 1964 was below the average for the preceding 20 years.

3.—Beginning in late May 1965, and continuing each year during the 3 summer months, 1965 through 1969, the fish were fed daily on a commercial pelleted fish food (32 percent protein) at the rate of 2 pounds per acre per day. Food was spread in the shallows in all parts of the lake. The food cost was within the range of \$27.80-\$30.12 per hectare per season (\$11.25-\$12.19 per acre per season).

4.—Each year, beginning in September 1965, the lake level was lowered:

- 4.6 meters (15 feet) in 1965, leaving a surface area of 2.12 ha
- 3.0 meters (10 feet) in 1966, leaving a surface area of 4.5 ha
- 3.0 meters (10 feet) in 1967, leaving a surface area of 4.5 ha
- 4.6 meters (15 feet) in 1968, leaving a surface area of 2.12 ha
- 4.3 meters (14 feet) in 1969, leaving a surface area of 2.76 ha

The level was maintained until the water temperature in the lake was about 13° C. (57° F.) in October, when the lake was allowed to refill.

5.—In March 1970, the lake was drained to make a census of the fishes. The lake contained 2,420 bass, 9,546 bluegills, 556 warmouths, 1,477 channel catfish, 232 lake chubsuckers, and 3 fishes of other species, a total of 14,234 fishes weighing 1,440.0 kg (3,175.3 pounds).

6.—The catch of largemouth bass during the seasons 1965–1969, inclusive, was composed mostly of small fish. The f-d program resulted in the production of excessive numbers of small bass but generally did nothing to improve bass fishing.

7.—The fishermen's catch included more than twice as many large bluegills (152 mm or longer) as it did smaller ones during the 1965–1969 period. Bluegills of desirable sizes averaged 127 grams (0.28 pound) each.

8.—Neither warmouths nor channel catfish produced large hook-and-line yields because their numbers were always small. Channel catfish produced a small year class in 1963 or 1964, and this year class appeared in the catch in 1966–1969, inclusive. The catfish stocked in 1969 were too small to appear in the 1969 catch.

9.—During years when the water level in Ridge Lake remained fairly constant, bluegill numbers increased to 50,000 in one 2-year period and to 66,000 in another, to 86,000 in one 3-year period, and to 93,000 in a 4-year period. Annual fall drawdowns of 4.6 meters reduced the bluegill population to 7,500, those of 3.0 meters to 17,000 bluegills, and the 4.3meter drawdown reduced the population to 9,500 bluegills. These drawdowns apparently had little effect on largemouth bass numbers.

10.—The average hook-and-line yield of bass in the 5 f-d years was only 18.0 kg per hectare (16.1 pounds per acre). This yield was below the average for 3 drawdown years (1952, 1954, and 1955) and 3 stable water level years (1957, 1958, and 1959). The average bluegill yield under the f-d program was 71.6 kg per hectare (63.9 pounds per acre), higher than the catch in any other period.

11.—The average index of condition of largemouth bass in the f-d period was

slightly below normal. Average bluegill condition was "fat" in June of all f-d years except 1965 and 1969. Usually the average bluegill index of condition was lower in July and August, which followed a previously observed condition cycle for that species. The condition of bluegills in 1954–1955 with fall drawdowns, but without supplemental feeding, was "fat" in June of 1954 but only reached "high average" plumpness for July and August of 1954 and for all of the summer of 1955.

12.—Largemouth bass growth was slower during the f-d period than during the period of biennial lake draining and culling of the fish population. Bluegills grew somewhat faster during the f-d period than they did during the program of drawdowns without feeding. They appeared to live longer during the f-d period and therefore attained larger sizes. They grew much faster under the f-d program than they did when water levels were stable.

13.—The pelleted food for the f-d program cost about 12 cents per acre per day, or about \$11.25—\$12.19 per acre per season. Fishermen were enthusiastic about the program because they were able to catch larger and fatter bluegills, and they believed that the pelleted food improved the flavor of these fish. Feeding bluegills without fall drawdowns would probably be wasteful because the bluegill population would expand faster than the food supply.

LITERATURE CITED

- BENNETT, GEORGE W. 1954a. Largemouth bass in Ridge Lake, Coles County, Illinois. Illinois Natural History Survey Bulletin 26(2): 217-276.
 - . 1954b. The effects of a late-summer drawdown on the fish population of Ridge Lake, Coles County, Illinois. North American Wildlife Conference Transactions 19: 259-270.

 - , H. WICKLIFFE ADKINS, and WILLIAM F. CHILDERS. 1969. Largemouth bass and other fishes in Ridge Lake, Illinois, 1941– 1963. Illinois Natural History Survey Bulletin 30(1):1-67.
 - ------, and LEONARD DURHAM. 1951. Cost of bass fishing at Ridge Lake, Coles County, Illinois. Illinois Natural History Survey Biological Notes 23. 16 p.

- ——, DAVID H. THOMPSON, and SAM A. PARR. 1940. Lake management reports 4. A second year of fisheries investigations at Fork Lake, 1939. Illinois Natural History Survey Biological Notes 14. 24 p.
- CHILDERS, WILLIAM F. 1967. Hybridization of four species of sunfishes (Centrarchidae). Illinois Natural History Survey Bulletin 29(3):159-214.
- DURHAM, LEONARD, and GEORGE W. BENNETT. 1949. Bass baits at Ridge Lake. Illinois Wildlife 4(2):10-13.
- , and _____. 1951. More about bass baits at Ridge Lake. Illinois Wildlife 6(2): 5-7.
- HULSEY, ANDREW H. 1957. Effects of a fall and winter drawdown on a flood control lake. Southeastern Association of Game and Fish Commissioners Proceedings for 1956, 10:285-289.
- LARIMORE, R. WELDON. 1957. Ecological life

history of the warmouth (Centrarchidae). Illinois Natural History Survey Bulletin 27(1):1-83.

- SCHMITTOU, H. R. 1969. Some effects of supplemental feeding and controlled fishing in largemouth bass-bluegill populations. Southeastern Association of Game and Fish Commissioners Proceedings for 1968, 22:311-320.
- SNOW, J. R. 1965. Results of further experiments on rearing largemouth bass fingerlings

3

Biennial draining, 10 years of, 1 Bluegills, 1

- condition under feeding-drawdown program, 17
- fat condition in 1966, 1967 and 1968, 18 growth under feeding-drawndown program, 20
- laboratory feeding of, 2
- original stock in Ridge Lake, 1
- population dynamics, 1963-1970, 10-11
- reductions in numbers caused by drawdowns, 13-14
- weight in 1970 census one-third of maximum standing crop, 23

С

Channel catfish, 1 evidence of reproduction in Ridge Lake, 12-13 origin of 1969 stock, 3 population dynamics, 1963-1970, 12-13 stocking in 1969, 3 Condition index, 17 Controlled public fishing, 1 Cost of feeding fishes, 6, 23

C

Draining census, 1 Drawdowns begun in 1951, 1 combined with supplemental feeding, 2 effects in 1951, 1952, 1953, 1954, 1955, effects on bluegill sizes, 2 effects on largemouth bass, 10 extent of, 1, 2, 6, 24 five years of, 1 money-saving operation, 24 reduction in numbers of bluegills caused by, 6, 13-14 supplemented by seining, 25 "surefire" method of producing new year class of bass, 14 value in general fish management, 24 E

Frimuran sucetta (Lacénède) 1

under controlled conditions. Southeastern Association of Game and Fish Commissioners Proceedings for 1963, 17:191-203.

- THOMPSON, DAVID H., and GEORGE W. BEN-NETT. 1939. Lake management reports 3. Lincoln Lakes near Lincoln, Illinois. Illinois Natural History Survey Biological Notes 11. 24 p.

INDEX

F

Feeding amounts fed, 6, 23

composition of fish food, 3, 5

- cost, 6, 23
- effects on bluegills, 5-6
- method, 5
- program, 3, 5-6
- times, 5
- Feeding-drawdown program
 - condition of bluegills under, 17-18
 - condition of largemouth bass under, 17
 - fishermen's opinions of, 22-23
 - growth of bass under, 19-20
 - growth of bluegills under, 20-21
- Fishing effort range of, 1963–1969, 8 varies with quality of fishing, 8
- Fish food as a supplement to natural diet, 23
- Fish yields from angling, 1963-1969, 7-8
- Food, pelleted, in relation to total weight of bluegills, 23
- Foods available, 23-24

Growth

Fish population, concentration of during drawdowns, 2

G

- of bass and bluegills under various systems of management, 20-22
- of bluegills under f-d program, 20-22
- of largemouth bass under f-d program, 19-21

н

Hybrid sunfishes laboratory feeding of, 2 testing value of, 1

Ictalurus punctatus (Rafinesque), 1 Index of condition definition of, 17 for bluegills, 17

for largemouth bass, 17

l

Lake chubsuckers original stock in Ridge Lake, 1 Largemouth bass condition under feeding-drawdown program, 17-18 effects of annual drawdowns on numbers, 13-14 growth in f-d period, 19-21 training to eat pelleted food, 23 original stock in Ridge Lake, 1 population dynamics, 1963-1970, 8-10 Lepomis macrochirus Rafinesque, 1

Lepomis gulosus (Cuvier), 1

М

Management methods, effects on Ridge Lake fishes, 14-16

Micropterus salmoides (Lacépède), 1

Movements of bluegills related to feeding, 23

Ρ

Public fishing, 1-2

R

Restocking after 1963 census, 3-4 Ridge Lake studies, 1-2

S

- Sam A. Parr Cooperative Fisheries Research Center, 3
- Stable water levels, period of, 1956-1959, 1-2

W

Warmouths, 1 contribute little to angling yield, 11-12 original stock in Ridge Lake, 1 population dynamics, 1963-1970, 11-12

.

Some Publications of the ILLINOIS NATURAL HISTORY SURVEY

BULLETIN

- Volume 30, Article 2.-Dynamics of One-Species Populations of Fishes in Ponds Subjected to Cropping and Additional Stocking. By D. Homer Buck and Charles F. Thoits III. March, 1970. 97 p., 10 fig., bibliogr., index.
- Volume 30, Article 3.-Migrational Behavior of Mallards and Black Ducks as Determined from Banding. By Frank C. Bellrose and Robert D. Crompton. September, 1970. 68 p., frontis., 25 fig., bibliogr., index. Volume 30, Article 4.-Fertilization of Estab-
- Volume 30, Article 4.-Fertilization of Established Trees: A Report of Field Studies. By Dan Neely, E. B. Himelick, and Webster R. Crowley, Jr. September, 1970. 32 p., frontis., 8 fig., bibliogr., index.
- Volume 30, Article 5.-A Survey of the Mussels (Unionacca) of the Illinois River: A Polluted Stream. By William C. Starrett. February, 1971. 137 p., 17 fig., bibliogr., index.
- Volume 30, Article 6.-Comparative Uptake and Biodegradability of DDT and Methoxychlor by Aquatic Organisms. By Keturah A. Reinbold, Inder P. Kapoor, William F. Childers, Willis N. Bruce, and Robert L. Metcalf. June, 1971. 12 p., frontis., 5 fig., bibliogr., index.
- Volume 30, Article 7.-A Comparative Study of Two Components of the Poinsettia Root Rot Complex. By Robert S. Perry. August, 1971. 35 p., frontis., 10 fig., bibliogr., index.
- Volume 30, Article 8.-Dynamics of Condition Parameters and Organ Measurements in Pheasants. By William L. Anderson. July, 1972. 44 p., frontis., 6 fig., bibliogr., index.

BIOLOGICAL NOTES

- 70.-An Ecological Study of Four Darters of the Genus Percina (Percidae) in the Kaskaskia River, Illinois. By David L. Thomas. December, 1970. 18 p., 11 fig., bibliogr.
- 71-A Synopsis of Common and Economic Illinois Ants, with Keys to the Genera (Hymenoptera, Formicidae). By Herbert H. Ross, George L. Rotramel, and Wallace E. LaBerge. January, 1971. 22 p., 27 fig., bibliogr.
- 72.-The Use of Factor Analysis in Modeling Natural Communities of Plants and Animals. By Robert W. Poole. February, 1971. 14 p., 14 fig., bibliogr.
- 73.-A Distributional Atlas of Upper Mississippi River Fishes. By Philip W. Smith, Alvin C. Lopinot, and William L. Pflieger. May, 1971. 20 p., 2 fig., 107 maps, bibliogr.

- 74.-The Life History of the Slenderhead Darter, *Percina phoxocephala*, in the Embarras River, Illinois. By Lawrence M. Page and Philip W. Smith. July, 1971. 14 p., 10 fig., bibliogr.
- 75.–Illinois Birds: Turdidae. By Richard R. Graber, Jean W. Graber, and Ethelyn L. Kirk. November, 1971. 44 p., 40 fig., bibliogr.
- 76.-Illinois Streams: A Classification Based on Their Fishes and an Analysis of Factors Responsible for Disappearance of Native Species. By Philip W. Smith. November, 1971. 14 p., 26 fig., bibliogr.
- 77. "The Literature of Arthropods Associated with Soybeans. I. A Bibliography of the Mexican Bean Beetle, *Epilachna varivestis* Mulsant (Coleoptera: Coccinellidae). By M. P. Nichols and M. Kogan. February, 1972. 20 p., 1 fig., bibliogr.
- 78.-The Literature of Arthropods Associated with Soybeans. II. A Bibliography of the Southern Green Stink Bug, Nezara viridula (Linneaus) (Hemiptera: Pentatomidae). By N. B. DeWitt and G. L. Godfrey. March, 1972. 23 p., 1 fig., bibliogr.
- 79.-Combined Culture of Channel Catfish and Golden Shiners in Wading Pools. By D. Homer Buck, Richard J. Baur, Charles F. Thoits III, and C. Russell Rose. April, 1972. 12 p., 3 fig., bibliogr.
- Illinois Birds: Hirundinidae. By Richard R. Graber, Jean W. Graber, and Ethelyn L. Kirk. August, 1972. 36 p., 30 fig., bibliogr.

CIRCULAR

- 46.-Illinois Trees: Their Diseases. By J. Cedric Carter. June, 1964. (Third printing, with alterations.) 96 p., frontis., 89 fig.
- 49.-The Dunesland Heritage of Illinois. By Herbert H. Ross (in cooperation with Illinois Department of Conservation). August, 1963. 28 p., frontis., 16 fig., bibliogr.
- 51.-Illinois Trees: Selection, Planting, and Care. By J. Cedric Carter. August, 1966. 123 p., frontis., 108 fig.
- 52.-Fertilizing and Watering Trees. By Dan Neely and E. B. Himelick. December, 1971. (Third printing.) 20 p., 9 fig., bibliogr.
- 53.-Dutch Elm Disease in Illinois. By J. Cedric Carter. October, 1967. 19 p., frontis., 17 fig.

List of available publications mailed on request

No charge is made for publications of the ILLINOIS NATURAL HISTORY SURVEY. A single copy of most publications will be sent free to anyone requesting it until the supply becomes low. Costly publications, more than one copy of a publication, and publications in short supply are subjects for special correspondence. Such correspondence should identify the writer and explain the use to be made of the publication or publications.

> Address orders and correspondence to the Chief, Illinois Natural History Survey Natural Resources Building, Urbana, Illinois 61801